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CONFORMABLE COMPOSITE STRUCTURAL 
MEMBER AND METHOD THEREFOR 

CROSS REFERENCE TO RELATED 
APPLICATIONS 

[0001] Not applicable. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0002] 1. Field of Invention 

[0003] This invention relates to structural members and 
more particularly, to structural members made With foam 
exhibiting different rigidity and/or ?exibility. 

[0004] 2. Description of the Related Art 

[0005] Structural members for composite structures are 
commonly used in various applications such as cargo con 
tainers, vehicles, and boats. In the past, structural members 
have been developed using a variety of different technolo 
gies. One prior art technique for forming structural members 
for boat hulls uses plyWood as the core of a sandWich 
laminate. The plyWood acts to augment the structural prop 
erties of the fabric layer skins of the boat. Advantageously, 
plyWood provides a loW-cost means for providing structural 
rigidity. One signi?cant draWback to Working With plyWood, 
hoWever, is that it tends to decay signi?cantly, often Within 
?ve to seven years. Another draWback is the limited mal 
leability of plyWood for use in curved structures having 
small radii. 

[0006] Another prior art technique for providing structural 
rigidity to composite structures makes use of a high-density 
structural foam core rather than a plyWood core. The high 
density structural foam is commonly formed from 
crosslinked PVC or very high-density urethane. Structural 
members having high-density structural foam cores and 
reinforced fabric skins commonly maintain their structural 
integrity for up to ten years. High-density structural foam is 
considerably more expensive than plyWood, hoWever, and is 
not cost effective to use in many applications, including 
boats. In addition, high-density foam, like plyWood, is not 
sufficiently malleable or suitable for structural members 
requiring a tight curve. A tightly curved member made of 
foam or plyWood is likely to crack or exhibit other structural 
defects When the structural member is positioned for 
example Within a boat hull. These effects are due to strains 
on the outer curvature or stresses on the inner curvature of 

the member. For example, a relatively rigid structural mem 
ber is disclosed in US. Pat. No. 5,429,066 to LeWit et al. 
Which is assigned to the assignee of the present invention 
and herein incorporated by reference. The structural member 
disclosed in the ’066 patent comprises a fabric layer having 
an outer Woven fabric layer and an inner non-Woven fabric 
layer With a single structural foam core attached. The 
non-Woven fabric layer, such as a mat ?ber layer, is attached 
to the reinforcing fabric layer. A structural foam is attached 
to the non-Woven fabric layer on the side of the non-Woven 
fabric layer opposite the reinforcing fabric by ?lling the 
interstices of the non-Woven fabric layer. HoWever, the 
LeWit ’066 structure suffers from the inability to suf?ciently 
bend for tight curvatures Without deforming. 

[0007] US. Pat. No. 5,908,591 to LeWit el al. concerns a 
composite structure having a structure similar to LeWit ’066. 
Signi?cantly, hoWever, the LeWit ’591 composite structure 
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does not make use of a second reinforcing fabric layer. 
Instead, penetration of the structural foam is controlled so as 
to leave an outer portion of the fabric layer of the cured 
composite structure substantially free of cured resin. 

[0008] Thus, a need exists for a structural member Which 
When laminated Within a composite structure provides 
strength and rigidity, but is suf?ciently malleable prior to 
lamination to alloW for tight curvatures. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0009] In a ?rst aspect of the present invention, a method 
of forming a structural member comprises providing a cavity 
formed at least in part from a fabric layer and inserting at 
least a ?rst foam core and a second foam core Within the 
cavity. The second foam core preferably has a relatively 
higher rigidity than the ?rst foam core and penetrates the 
fabric layer. 

[0010] In another aspect of the present invention, a con 
formable composite reinforcing member comprises a cavity 
formed at least in part from a fabric layer and at least a ?rst 
foam core and at least a second foam core positioned Within 
the cavity, Wherein the second foam core has a relatively 
higher rigidity than the ?rst foam core. 

[0011] In yet another aspect of the present invention, a 
method of forming a composite structure such as a boat 
comprises the steps of providing a structural member, con 
?rming the structural member to a tight curvature of the 
composite structure, and hardening the structural member 
once it has conformed to the tight curvature. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0012] Having brie?y described the invention, the same 
Will become better understood from the folloWing detailed 
discussion, read in conjunction With the draWings Wherein: 

[0013] FIG. 1 is an existing structural member having a 
single foam core. 

[0014] FIG. 2 is a cross-sectional vieW of a structural 
member in accordance With the present invention. 

[0015] FIG. 3 is a perspective vieW of the structural 
member of FIG. 2. 

[0016] FIG. 4A is a cross-sectional vieW of another struc 
tural member in accordance With the present invention. 

[0017] FIG. 4B is a cross-sectional vieW of another struc 
tural member in accordance With the present invention. 

[0018] FIG. 5 is a How chart shoWing a method for 
making the structural member in accordance With the 
present invention. 

[0019] FIG. 6 is a perspective vieW of a composite struc 
ture using a structural member in accordance With the 
present invention. 

[0020] FIG. 7 is a top vieW of the composite structure of 
FIG. 6 in accordance With the present invention. 

[0021] FIG. 8 is a side vieW of a boat hull mold and the 
accompanying components for a boat hull in accordance 
With the present invention. 
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DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
PREFERRED EMBODIMENTS 

[0022] Referring to FIG. 1, an existing channel insert or 
beam 10 used in composite panels for boat transoms is 
shown. The beam 10 comprises a fabric layer 5 having an 
outer Woven fabric layer 6 and an inner non-Woven fabric 
layer 7 With a single structural foam core 8 attached. 

[0023] FIGS. 2-3 illustrate a construction for a conform 
able structural member 20 in accordance With an aspect of 
the present invention. The conformable structural member 
20 has a composite structural foam core comprising at least 
a ?rst foam core 16 preferably made of a relatively loWer 
density foam and at least a second foam core 18 preferably 
made of a relatively higher density foam. In another aspect 
of the present invention, the ?rst foam core 16 is preferably 
made of a relatively more ?exible foam than the second 
foam core 18 and the second foam core 18 is preferably 
made of a relatively more rigid foam than the ?rst foam core 
16. The ?rst foam core 16 and the second foam core are 
located Within a cavity formed at least in part from a fabric 
layer 12. The second foam core 18 preferably penetrates and 
attaches to the fabric layer 12. Preferably, the fabric layer 12 
is comprised of a reinforcing fabric layer 13 securely 
attached to a non-Woven fabric layer 14 forming an outside 
layer of the structural member 20. In this respect, the second 
foam core 18 preferably ?lls interstices 11 of the non-Woven 
fabric layer 14 Without penetrating into the reinforcing 
fabric layer 13. The reinforcing member 20 may also include 
a fabric layer 15 beloW the second foam core 18. The fabric 
layer 15 is preferably a non-Woven fabric and could be made 
of the same material as non-Woven fabric 14. Alternatively, 
the fabric layer 15 could be formed of the same materials as 
fabric layer 12. As shoWn in FIG. 3, the conformable 
composite reinforcing member 20 When used in construction 
of composite structures may also comprise a plurality of 
fabric ?aps 19 positioned around the outer edges of the 
fabric layer 12 of the panel to permit the reinforcing member 
20 to be laminated into the construction. 

[0024] Using tWo types of foams Within the structural 
member 20 as described above provides several advantages 
over using a single foam. A single rigid foam core Would 
likely crack or exhibit other structural defects When the 
structural member is shaped into a tight curve and a single 
soft or ?exible core Would likely kink or likeWise exhibit 
other structural defects When shaped into a tight curve. 
Although not necessarily required for the present invention, 
the rigid or higher density foam core 18 as described above 
provides the additional bene?t of adhering to the fabric layer 
12 Without requiring any further adhesives. The foam core 
18 also generally alloWs the structural member 20 to hold its 
shape When formed into curves such as those found in boat 
construction. 

[0025] The fabric layer 12 is preferably formed from a 
reinforcing fabric layer and a non-Woven inner fabric layer 
as previously explained, but may alternatively be formed 
from just a single fabric layer composed of ?berglass mat for 
example. The reinforcing fabric layer 13 can be formed of 
any suitable reinforcing ?bers. HoWever, the reinforcing 
fabric layer 13 is preferably a plurality of directional rein 
forcing fabric layers of organic or inorganic structural rein 
forcing fabrics such as such as ?berglass, carbon ?bers, 
aramid ?bers such as is available under the name Kevlar, 
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linear polyurethane or polypropylene ?bers such as is avail 
able under the name Spectra, or polyester ?bers. By rein 
forcing fabric is meant a fabric Which When added to a 
composite material enhances the structural properties of the 
material. The fabrics can be randomly oriented, or prefer 
ably, can be oriented in one or more directions. While a 
number of speci?c types of materials have been given for 
use as the reinforcing fabric layer 13, it Will be appreciated 
by those of ordinary skill in the art that other equivalent-type 
reinforcing fabric layers can be employed in the practice of 
the invention. 

[0026] According to a preferred embodiment, the fabric 
layers can be formed and attached to the foam cores 18 as 
described in US. Pat. Nos. 5,429,066 and 5,908,591 to 
LeWit, Which disclosures are expressly incorporated herein 
by reference. As disclosed in the ’066 patent, an inner fabric 
layer 14 of fabric layer 12 can be a non-Woven fabric 
composed of continuous thermoplastic ?ber, needle punched 
together to yield a felt-like fabric. One example of such a 
fabric is Trevira Spunbond, Which is commercially available 
from Hoechst Celanese Corporation. HoWever, the invention 
is not limited in this regard and the inner fabric layer may be 
comprised of other materials, including polyester staple mat 
and glass ?ber mat, as Well as other organic and inorganic 
?ber mats and fabrics. 

[0027] Preferably the foam core 16 is a resilient foam strip 
that can be placed Within a mold underneath the fabric layer 
12. The foam core 18 is preferably formed of a self 
expanding, self-curing urethane foam of a higher density 
than the foam core 16. The foam core 18 preferably expands 
and penetrates into the interstices 11 of an inner one (14) of 
the fabric layers 12 by ?lling into a mold in an amount 
suf?cient to cause pressure as a result of expansion of the 
foam. Such self-rising, self-curing foam is preferably a 
urethane foam commercially available from BASF, 
MOBAY, PPG and is typically an MDI-based rigid polyure 
thane foam (methylenediphenyl-methane diisocyanate) 
using “hydrogenated chloro?uorocarbons” (HCFC), Water 
and/or CO2 as a bloWing agent. HoWever, the invention is 
not limited in this regard, and any other suitable self 
expanding structural foam can be used for this purpose. It 
should also be understood that either foam core can be made 
from a self-rising, self-curing foam (that may or may not 
penetrate the fabric layers 12) Within contemplation of the 
scope of the claimed invention so long as one foam core has 
a rigidity or a ?exibility that is greater than the other foam 
core. 

[0028] As an alternative, the fabric layer 12 can be 
attached or ?tted to structural foam cores 16 and 18 by any 
other suitable means. For example, adhesives, stitching, 
clamps and suitably designed clips can also be used to attach 
the fabric layers 12 to the foam cores. Thus, the invention is 
not limited to the speci?c attachment method disclosed in 
the LeWit ’066 and ’591 patents. 

[0029] Those skilled in the art Will appreciate that the 
structural member 20 as described herein can serve in a Wide 
variety of applications requiring tight curvatures such as 
boats or tank stiffeners. Referring to FIG. 4A, another 
conformable structural member 30 is shoWn. As in the prior 
structural members described, structural member 30 com 
prises a fabric layer de?ning a cavity. Within the cavity, a 
?rst foam core 32 and another foam core 34 is provided both 
having a relatively loWer density than a second foam core 33 
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Which is placed intermediate to foam cores 32 and 34. This 
alternative structure Would have additional ?exibility due to 
the relatively loWer density foam cores on opposing sides. In 
yet another alternative, FIG. 4B illustrates a similar con 
formable structural member 30 With a slightly different 
internal structure. As in the prior structural members 
described, structural member 30 comprises a fabric layer 
de?ning a cavity. Within the cavity, a ?rst foam core 32 is 
provided having a relatively loWer density than a second 
foam core 33 Which is placed Within foam core 32. This 
alternative structure Would have additional ?exibility due to 
the more ?exible foam core (32) surrounding the more rigid 
foam core (33). Of course, other similar structures are 
contemplated Within the scope of the present invention 
including concentric foam cores Where the inner core could 
be rigid foam and an outer core could be ?exible foam 
surrounded by fabric layers or Where the inner core is 
?exible foam and the outer core is relatively more rigid, yet 
?exible enough to be malleable for the purposes described 
herein. 

[0030] Referring to FIG. 5, a method 50 of forming a 
structural member in accordance With the present invention 
is shoWn. Although the folloWing steps are described in a 
preferred order, the scope of the invention should not be 
limited With respect to the order in Which these steps are 
taken. In step 52, a cavity is formed at least in part from a 
fabric layer. The fabric layer is preferably formed from 
fabric layers constructed by attaching a reinforcing fabric 
layer to a non-Woven fabric layer forming an upper outside 
layer and mating the upper outside layer With another 
non-Woven fabric layer forming a loWer outside layer, 
Wherein the upper outside layer and the loWer outside layer 
form an outside layer. The fabric layer can be placed in a 
mold shaped as a channel or trough to create the cavity. 

[0031] The fabric layer can be composed of directional 
reinforcing fabric layers of organic or inorganic structural 
reinforcing fabrics consisting of ?berglass, carbon ?bers, 
aramid ?bers, linear polyurethane ?bers, polypropylene 
?bers, polyester ?bers or any combination thereof. The 
fabric layer is ideally formed from fabric layers constructed 
by attaching a reinforcing fabric layer to a non-Woven fabric 
layer forming as previously explained. The non-Woven 
fabric layer can be composed of continuous thermoplastic 
?ber, needle punched together to yield a felt-like fabric. 
Optionally, the non-Woven fabric layer can be composed of 
materials selected from the group including polyester staple 
mat, glass ?ber mat, or other organic and inorganic ?ber 
mats and fabrics. 

[0032] Next, at least a ?rst foam core is inserted Within the 
cavity at step 54. Step 54 can comprise the step of feeding 
a soft foam strip into a mold. The ?rst foam core is 
preferably more ?exible (such as loW density urethane) than 
a second form core that is inserted Within the cavity at step 
56. Step 56 can comprise the step of injecting the second 
foam core underneath the soft foam strip. Preferably, the 
second foam core is of a relatively higher density or of a 
greater rigidity than the ?rst foam core and penetrates the 
non-Woven fabric layer as it expands and cures. The second 
foam core is preferably formed of a self-expanding, self 
curing urethane foam Which has been caused to expand into 
the interstices of an inner one of the fabric layers by having 
been ?lled into a mold in an amount suf?cient to cause 
pressure as a result of expansion of the foam cores to 
penetrate into the interstices of the inner one of the fabric 
layers. It should also be understood that both the ?rst and 
second foam cores can be inserted or injected Within the 
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cavity at the same time. The method 50 may optionally 
further comprise the step 58 of inserting another soft foam 
strip underneath the second foam core, forming a hard foam 
core sandWiched betWeen tWo soft foam strips Within the 
cavity. Optionally, at step 60, the composite reinforcing 
member has an exposed reinforcing fabric layer that is 
laminated into a larger composite structure such as a panel 
or transom for a boat, tank Wall stiffener, cargo container, 
truck side panel or Wall panel, among other composite 
structures. Such composite structures are shoWn in FIGS. 
6-8. 

[0033] Referring to FIG. 6 and FIG. 7, perspective and 
top plan vieWs respectively of a composite structure 70 (in 
the form of a tank) requiring a tight curvature using at least 
one structural member 30 is shoWn. A skin 72 is formed on 
the periphery of the tank. The skin can be a ?berglass mat 
Which is Wet out With resin at the same time as the structural 
member 30. The structural member(s) preferably serve as 
stiffeners and maintain the integrity of the composite struc 
ture 70. The ends 74 of structural member(s) 30 are placed 
together to preferably form a circle or other shape as may be 
desired. The structural member 30 (as previously described) 
preferably comprises a cavity formed at least in part from a 
fabric layer Wherein a ?rst foam core is inserted With the 
cavity and at least a second foam core is inserted Within the 
cavity, the second foam core having a relatively higher 
rigidity than the ?rst foam core, Wherein the second foam 
penetrates the fabric layer. The structural member is made to 
conform to the tight curvature of the composite structure. 
Once the structural member is conformed to the tight 
curvature, the structural member is hardened in place. This 
can be achieved by Wetting out the structural member With 
resin and alloWing the resin to cure. 

[0034] Referring to FIG. 8, another composite structure 
80 is shoWn in the form of a boat hull. Preferably, a boat hull 
is formed by providing a mold 82 having a tight curvature 
as shoWn and applying a layer of gel coat 84 on the mold. 
On the layer of gel coat 84, a layer of ?berglass mat 86 is 
preferably applied. As With the tank of FIGS. 6 and 7, a 
structural member 88 is made to conform to the tight 
curvature of the composite structure 80. In this instance, the 
structural member is placed above the ?berglass mat 86. 
Again, the structural member 88 and ideally the ?berglass 
mat 86 are Wet-out With resin Wherein the resin is alloWed 
to cure. 

[0035] Although the present invention has been described 
in conjunction With the embodiments disclosed herein, it 
should be understood that the foregoing description is 
intended to illustrate and not limit the scope of the invention 
as de?ned by the claims. 

What is claimed is: 

1. A method of forming a structural member, comprising 
the steps of: 

providing a cavity formed at least in part from a fabric 
layer; 

inserting at least a ?rst foam core Within the cavity; and 

inserting at least a second foam core Within the cavity, the 
second foam core having a relatively higher rigidity 
than the ?rst foam core, Wherein the second foam 
penetrates the fabric layer. 



US 2002/0178992 A1 

2. The method of claim 1, wherein the fabric layer is 
formed from fabric layers constructed by attaching a rein 
forcing fabric layer to a non-Woven fabric layer forming an 
outside layer. 

3. The method of claim 2, Wherein the second foam core 
only penetrates the non-Woven fabric layer. 

4. The method of claim 1, Wherein outer fabric layer of the 
structural member further comprises fabric ?aps. 

5. The method of claim 1, Wherein the ?rst foam core is 
made of a ?exible open cell urethane and the second foam 
core is made of a rigid closed cell urethane. 

6. The method of claim 1, Wherein the fabric layer is 
selected among the group of directional reinforcing fabric 
layers of organic or inorganic structural reinforcing fabrics 
consisting of ?berglass, carbon ?bers, aramid ?bers, linear 
polyurethane ?bers, polypropylene ?bers, or polyester ?bers 
or any combination thereof. 

7. The method of claim 2, Wherein the reinforcing fabric 
layer is an exposed reinforcing fabric layer that is laminated 
into a larger composite structure. 

8. The method of claim 2, Wherein the non-Woven fabric 
layer is composed of materials selected from the group 
including polyester staple mat, glass ?ber mat, or other 
organic and inorganic ?ber mats and fabrics. 

9. The method of claim 2, Wherein the second foam core 
is formed of a self-expanding, self-curing urethane foam 
Which has been caused to expand into the interstices of an 
inner one of the fabric layers by having been ?lled into a 
mold in an amount suf?cient to cause pressure as a result of 
expansion of the foam cores to penetrate into the interstices 
of the inner one of the fabric layers. 

10. The method of claim 1, Wherein the second foam core 
is an MDI-based rigid polyurethane foam (methylene-diphe 
nyl-methane diisocyanate) using “hydrogenated chloro?uo 
rocarbons” (HCFC), Water and/or CO2 as a bloWing agent. 

11. The method of claim 1, Wherein the step of inserting 
at least a ?rst foam core comprises the step of feeding a soft 
foam strip into a mold. 

12. The method of claim 11, Wherein the step of inserting 
at least a second foam core comprises the step of injecting 
the second foam core underneath, above, Within, or around 
the soft foam strip. 

13. The method of claim 12, Wherein the step of inserting 
at least a ?rst foam core further comprises the step of 
inserting another soft foam strip underneath the second foam 
core, forming a rigid foam core sandWiched betWeen tWo 
soft foam strips Within the cavity. 

14. The method of claim 2, Wherein the fabric layer is 
formed from fabric layers constructed by attaching a rein 
forcing fabric layer to a non-Woven fabric layer forming an 
upper outside layer and mating the upper outside layer With 
another non-Woven fabric layer forming a loWer outside 
layer, Wherein the upper outside layer and the loWer outside 
layer form an outside layer. 

15. A method of forming a conformable composite rein 
forcing member, comprising the steps of: 

providing a cavity formed at least in part from a fabric 
layer by attaching a reinforcing fabric layer to a non 
Woven fabric layer forming an outside layer; 

inserting at least a ?rst foam core Within the cavity; and 

inserting at least a second foam core Within the cavity 
Wherein the second foam core is more rigid than the 
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?rst foam core and Wherein the second foam core 
penetrates the non-Woven fabric layer. 

16. The method in accordance to claim 15, Wherein the 
composite reinforcing member has an exposed reinforcing 
fabric layer that is laminated into a larger composite struc 
ture. 

17. A conformable composite reinforcing member, com 
prising: 

a cavity formed at least in part from a fabric layer; 

at least a ?rst foam core located Within the cavity; and 

at least a second foam core positioned Within the cavity, 
Wherein the ?rst foam core and the second foam core 
have relatively different rigidity or density. 

18. The conformable composite reinforcing member of 
claim 17, Wherein the fabric layer is constructed by attaching 
a reinforcing fabric layer to a non-Woven fabric layer 
forming an outside layer. 

19. The conformable composite reinforcing member of 
claim 18, Wherein the second foam core ?lls interstices of 
the non-Woven fabric layer Without penetrating into the 
reinforcing fabric layer. 

20. The conformable composite reinforcing member of 
claim 17, Wherein the second foam core surrounds the ?rst 
foam core and has a relatively higher rigidity than the ?rst 
foam core. 

21. The conformable composite reinforcing member of 
claim 17, Wherein the second foam core surrounds the ?rst 
foam core and has a relatively loWer rigidity than the ?rst 
foam core. 

22. A method of forming a composite structure requiring 
a tight curvature using at least a structural member, com 
prising the steps of: 

providing the structural member Wherein the structural 
member comprises a cavity formed at least in part from 
a fabric layer Wherein a ?rst foam core is inserted With 
the cavity and at least a second foam core is inserted 
Within the cavity, the second foam core having a 
relatively higher rigidity than the ?rst foam core, 
Wherein the second foam penetrates the fabric layer; 

conforming the structural member to the tight curvature of 
the composite structure; 

hardening the structural member once the structural mem 
ber is conformed to the tight curvature. 

23. The method of claim 22, Wherein the method of 
forming a composite structure comprises the method of 
forming a boat hull. 

24. The method of claim 23, Wherein the step of forming 
a boat hull and hardening the structural member Within the 
boat hull comprises the steps of providing a mold having a 
tight curvature, providing a layer of gel coat on the mold, 
providing a layer of ?berglass mat on the gel coat, conform 
ing the structural member to the tight curvature of the 
composite structure layered above the ?berglass mat, Wet 
ting out the structural member With resin, and alloWing the 
resin on the structural member to cure. 

25. The method of claim 22, Wherein the method of 
forming a composite structure comprises the method of 
forming a tank. 


